MINUTES

PLANNING, BUILDING AND ZONING COMMITTEE

Tuesday, June 24, 2008 – 8:30 A.M.

Lake County Administrative Building

18 North County Street, Waukegan, IL 60085

Assembly Room – 10th Floor

1.0
CALL TO ORDER


The meeting was called to order by Chairman Newton at 8:32 A.M.  Roll call was taken with members Gravenhorst, Leafblad, Martini, Newton, Sabonjian and Whitmore present, constituting a quorum. 
	PB&Z Present:
	Planning Staff:

	Susan Gravenhorst
	Steve Crivello

	Larry Leafblad
	Brad Denz

	Judy Martini
	Bill Hunt

	Stevenson Mountsier
	Megan Krueger

	Pamela Newton
	Mike Kuhar

	Robert Sabonjian
	Bob Mosteller

	Randall Whitmore
	Margo Nelson

	
	Roberto Rodriguez-Torres

	
	Pat Tierney

	
	Sheel Yajnik


Others:  Barry Burton - County Administrator, Dusty Powell – County Administrator’s Office, Lisle Staler – State’s Attorney’s Office, Aida Bosnjak – Property Owner, Peter Kolb – Public Works, Dan Jasica – State’s Attorney’s Office, Joe Meyer – LCDOT, Suzi Schmidt -  Chairman, Lake County Board,  Dan Shapiro – Attorney, Bradley Schwartz – Banner Day Camp, William Grunewald – Property Owner
2.0 PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
3.0
MINUTES 
MOTION:
To approve the minutes from the June 3, 2008 regular session of the PB&Z Committee Meeting, and the minutes of the June 3, 2008 Executive Session of the PB&Z Committee Meeting.

MOTION BY:

Gravenhorst

SECOND BY:

Whitmore

ACTION:
Motion passed (Voting aye: Gravenhorst, Leafblad, Martini, Newton, Sabonjian and Whitmore; voting nay:  none).
Member Mountsier entered the meeting at 8:35 a.m.

4.0 ADDED TO AGENDA ITEMS 
4.1 Bull Creek Drive Subdivision

Authorization to Draw on Performance Assurance

Libertyville Township – District 11
Mr. Pat Tierney presented the staff report on the authorization to draw on the performance assurance for Bull Creek Drive Subdivision.

MOTION:
To approve the authorization to draw on the performance assurance for Bull Creek Drive Subdivision.

MOTION BY:

Sabonjian

SECOND BY:

Mountsier

ACTION:
Motion passed (Voting aye: Gravenhorst, Leafblad, Martini, Mountsier, Newton, Sabonjian and Whitmore; voting nay:  none).
5.0 PUBLIC COMMENT - None
6.0 CHAIR’S REMARKS 
6.1 MEMBER’S REMARKS - None
7.0 OLD BUISINESS - None
8.0 PUBLIC INFORMATIONAL MEETINGS AND RELATED ACTIONS - None 
9.0 STORMWATER MANAGEMENT COMMISSION - None
10.0 UNIFIED DEVELOPMENT ORDINANCE 
10.1
Subdivisions

10.1.1
Variation Requests to 
1.) Modify the Street Design Standards; 
2.) Waive Street Light Requirements; and 
3.) Waive Signage Requirements for the Extension of North Shore Drive (a.k.a. Douglas Trace)

Goran and Aida Bosnjak
Shields Township - District 13
Lisle Stalter from the State’s Attorney’s Office stated that a law suit was filed by the Bosnjak’s regarding this property, however, the County has filed a motion to dismiss the case because not all administrative options had been exhausted.  The Bosnjak’s are presenting their case before the Committee today as one of the administrative options to be exhausted.

Mr. Pat Tierney presented the staff report on the variation requests to modify the street design standards, to waive the street light requirements, and to waive the signage requirements for the extension of North Shore Drive.
Member Gravenhorst stated that the applicants are very discouraged as this project began in 2006.  They have done what they need to cooperate, except for unexpected cost of constructing the road.  The Township Road Commissioner cannot assist the Bosnjak with their requests due to the limited budget for the roadways.  Member Gravenhorst gave a background summary of the applicants.  Member Gravenhorst asked the Committee to find a solution to assist this couple with their requests.

Member Mountsier spoke regarding this issue, but was reluctant to support the request due to the constraints of the street standards.
Ms. Sheel Yajnik stated that the Bosnjak’s have altered their original road standard variance request.  The Committee already granted a variance to change the width of the roadway from 24 feet to 22 feet.

Member Whitmore asked who maintained the roadways.
Mr. Tierney responded that the roadway maintenance is done by the property owners; they are not maintained by the Township.

Member Whitmore stated that if the maintenance is the responsibility of the property owners, and the roadways are not currently paved, the aesthetics should remain the same.  He felt there would be no reason to have to roadways paved.

Member Leafblad stated that the UDO was created to unify the County, but that all requests should be evaluated on a case by case basis.  The Board needs to be mindful of the precedence set by such decisions.

Ms. Sheel Yajnik stated that the “Alternate Street Standards” contained in the UDO were specifically introduced to address subdivisions approved prior to 1959 with unimproved roads.  Any new subdivision would require a 24 foot pavement, sidewalks, curb and gutter, etc.  The alternate standards are flexible and allow the Township Road Commissioner to accept these roads into their road network.  We do not want to encourage private roads because of health and safety issues.  It is important for the emergency vehicles to travel these roads and they should be improved to standards.  The goal is to have a network of roadways that are maintained by the Township.  In order for this goal to be reached, the roadways must be improved to the township standards.

Member Sabonjian stated that the Committee wants to be compassionate, but the precedence of this case will create the legal right for any further applicants to make the same request, which defeats the purpose of the requirements.  He went on to say that there needs to be a mechanism for providing this information to prospective buyers for properties such as this prior to the sale.
Member Martini stated that she has concerns with this request as she has many gravel roadways in her district.  She feels that the alternate option is fair for the Bosnjaks.

Mr. Dusty Powell stated that the County needs to support infill development.  This roadway is a right-of-way dedicated to the public, but not under jurisdiction of any highway authority. Up to three lots can be served with a private road, which is currently the case with this area.  There are more lots to be developed, and the cost should be dispersed to the other lots.  Mr. Powell stated that the requirements established by the County are a reasonable compromise for the current property owners.
Mr. Joe Meyer stated that the Bosnjak’s could consider selling the second parcel, and distribute the cost of the roadway to the new property owner.
 Ms. Aida Bosnjak, 13255 White Oak Drive, Apartment 1717, Waukegan, IL., property owner, stated that she feels the cost for the land was significant and they have been paying the taxes on property that they cannot use.  She went on to say that the gravel roadways are currently used for mail delivery and garbage pick-up, and would only be utilized additionally by their household.  She also stated that the Bosnjak’s were aware that they would have to improve a portion of the roadway, but they did not expect that they would have to improve the entire road.  They discussed the construction of an improved roadway with the current property owners, and they do not want the roadway to be improved.  They are not major developers.  They just want to develop their lot with a new house for their family.  They have sold their house in preparation to build a new home.  They continue to spend money to develop their property with no assistance to meet their end goals.
MOTION:
To approve the variation requests for North Shore Drive regarding modification of the street light requirements with the consolidation of the two parcels. 

MOTION BY:

Gravenhorst

SECOND BY:

Mountsier

ACTION:
Motion passed (Voting aye: Gravenhorst, Leafblad, Martini, Mountsier, Newton, Sabonjian and Whitmore; voting nay:  none).
MOTION:
To approve the variation requests for North Shore Drive regarding modification of the signage requirements with the consolidation of the two parcels. 

MOTION BY:

Leafblad

SECOND BY:

Sabonjian

ACTION:
Motion failed (Voting aye: Gravenhorst and Whitmore; Voting Nay: Leafblad, Martini, Mountsier, Newton, and Sabonjian).
MOTION:
To approve the variation requests for North Shore Drive regarding modification of the street design standards with the consolidation of the two parcels. 

MOTION BY:

Mountsier

SECOND BY:

Whitmore

ACTION:
Motion failed (Voting aye: None; Voting Nay: Gravenhorst, Leafblad, Martini, Mountsier, Newton, Sabonjian, and Whitmore).
MOTION:
To approve the alternate design for the roadway to Township Standards by paving at a width of 22 ft from Kohl Avenue to the end of the applicant’s property with the consolidation of the two parcels. 

MOTION BY:

Mountsier

SECOND BY:

Whitmore

ACTION:
Motion passed (Voting aye: Gravenhorst, Leafblad, Martini, Mountsier, Newton, Sabonjian, and Whitmore; Voting Nay: None).
10.2 Zoning
10.2.1 ZBA Case #3721

Request to Rezone from Estate (E) to Agricultural (AG)

District #21
Mr. Bob Mosteller presented the staff report on the request to rezone from Estate (E) to Agricultural (AG).

Chairman Newton stated that Commissioner Anne Maine, representing District 21, was also supportive of this request.

MOTION:
To approve the request to rezone from Estate (E) to Agricultural
(AG). 

MOTION BY:

Sabonjian

SECOND BY:

Martini

ACTION:
Motion passed (Voting aye: Gravenhorst, Leafblad, Martini, Mountsier, Newton, Sabonjian and Whitmore; voting nay:  none).
10.2.2 ZBA Case # 3723
Request to Rezone from Agricultural (AG) to the Residential–3 (R-3)

Applicants:  William Grunewald, Record Owner, and Campus Investments, Contract Purchaser,

Lake Villa Township – District 3
Mr. Bill Hunt presented the staff report on the request to rezone from Agricultural (AG) to Residential-3 (R-3).

Ms. Suzi Schmidt, Lake County Board Chairman representing District 3, stated that she knows Mr. Grunewald and would like to assist him with his request.  She is concerned with his application as she has not been previously apprised of the development.  There are issues to be reviewed with the increased density, the water, and the increased traffic on Route 59 which is already over used.  She also wants more information from the school district as to the impact of this development.  She feels that this issue has been presented to the Committee prematurely.
Members Sabonjian and Martini both stated that they wanted more information on the project before they vote on this issue.  

MOTION:
To approve the request to rezone from Agricultural (AG) to Residential-3 (R-3).
MOTION BY:
Mountsier

SECOND BY:

Leafblad

ACTION:
Motion withdrawn
MOTION:
To defer the request to rezone from Estate (E) to Agricultural
(AG) until the August 26th, 2008 PB&Z Committee Meeting to allow for further review of the application.

MOTION BY:

Leafblad

SECOND BY:

Martini

ACTION:
Motion passed (Voting aye: Gravenhorst, Leafblad, Martini, Mountsier, Newton, Sabonjian and Whitmore; voting nay:  none).
11.0 PERMITS AND INSPECTIONS - None 
12.0
PLANNING 

12.1 Framework Plan Future Land Use Map Administrative Amendments
Mr. Roberto Rodriguez-Torres presented the staff report on the Framework Plan Future Land Use Map Administrative Amendments.

MOTION:
To approve the Framework Plan Future Land Use Map Administrative Amendments.

MOTION BY:
Whitmore

SECOND BY:

Martini

ACTION:
Motion passed (Voting aye: Gravenhorst, Leafblad, Martini, Mountsier, Newton, Sabonjian and Whitmore; voting nay:  none).

10.1.1  Reconsideration of Variance Request


MOTION:
To reconsider Item 10.1.1 regarding variation requests for the Bosnjak parcels.
MOTION BY:
Sabonjian

SECOND BY:

Martini

ACTION:
Motion withdrawn

13.0
OTHER BUSINESS 
13.1
Executive Session to Discuss Pending Litigation
MOTION:
To close the regular session of the Planning, Building and Zoning Committee Meeting and enter into Executive Session to discuss pending litigation.

MOTION BY:

Sabonjian

SECOND BY:

Whitmore

ACTION:
Motion passed (Voting aye: Gravenhorst, Leafblad, Martini, Mountsier, Newton, Sabonjian and Whitmore; voting nay:  none).
The Executive Session began at 10:20 am.

MOTION:
To close the Executive Session and return to the regular session of the Planning, Building, and Zoning Committee meeting.


MOTION BY:

Mountsier

SECOND BY:

Whitmore

ACTION:
Motion passed (Voting aye: Gravenhorst, Leafblad, Martini, Mountsier, Newton, Sabonjian and Whitmore; voting nay:  none).
The Executive Session adjourned at 10:32 am.
13.1.a
Joint Resolution for the Approval of Agreed Order in Millineum
Maintenance Management, Inc. v. County of Lake et al. (06 MR 752)
MOTION:
To approve the joint resolution for the approval of the agreed order in Millineum Maintenance Management, Inc. vs. the County of Lake.

MOTION BY:

Whitmore

SECOND BY:

Mountsier

ACTION:
Motion passed (Voting aye: Gravenhorst, Leafblad, Mountsier, Newton, and Whitmore; voting nay:  none; voting present:  Martini and Sabonjian).
13.2
County Administrator’s Report - None
13.3
Director’s Report - None
14.0
ADJOURNMENT OF THE PB&Z COMMITTEE MEETING

MOTION:

To adjourn this session of the PB&Z Committee.


MOTION BY:
Sabonjian

SECOND BY:

Gravenhorst



ACTION:

There being no further business to conduct, the motion 




passed unanimously.

The meeting adjourned at 10:35 A.M.
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